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DUNBARTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES OF MEETING

THURSDAY, APRIL 12,  2012

TOWN OFFICES – 7:00  P.M.

The Dunbarton Board of Selectmen held their regularly scheduled  meeting at the above  time, date and place with Les Hammond,  Chairman,  presiding.    

The following were present:


Les Hammond, Chairman


Ron Wanner, Selectman


Ted Vallieres, Selectman


Line Comeau, Town Administrator


Alison Vallieres, Recording Secretary

Members of Boards/Committees and Town Officials:


Patrick Bowne, Transfer Station Manager


Jeff Crosby, Road Agent


Deborah Foster, School Board Liaison with Selectmen

Les Hammond, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with a full Selectmen's Board present along with Line Comeau, Town Administrator, and Alison Vallieres, Recording Secretary. 

Minutes of previous Selectmen's Meeting - Thursday, April 5, 2012:
MOTION:
Ron Wanner made a motion that the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen accept the minutes of the previous meeting of Thursday, April 5, 2012 as written.  Ted Vallieres seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 

DEBORAH FOSTER, SCHOOL BOARD LIAISON WITH DUNBARTON SELECTMEN: 


Deborah Foster, School Board Representative, met with the Dunbarton Selectmen to discuss the following issues: 


1.  Town Report: 



a.  Noted that the schedule for the Town Report printing tied in closely to the School Board 


schedule.  This coming year the schedule will be very tight in getting information to the 


Town for the Town Report.  We need to work out a better time frame.  It is imperative that



the information be put in the Town Report as final and not in Draft Form as it was this year. 



b.  The detailed budget and all reports must go into the Town Report as final and will not be 


ready until mid-February.  It will be impossible to have everything ready by the end of 


January.



c.  There will be two additional reports going into the Town Report this coming year: 




1.  SAU Withdrawal and Recommendations from the Committee




2.  Bow Area Agreement Committee Report


2.  School District Meeting will be scheduled a week LATER than traditionally held.



School District Meeting will be the Saturday AFTER Town Meeting instead of before as in 


the past.  



a.  Reason for this is that Dunbarton has to have their School District Meeting AFTER the 


Town of Bow votes on the Bow Area Agreement.  


b.  Does the Town need to look into a different printer in order to meet our timetable?


c.  Deborah Foster noted that it would be imperative to have the Dunbarton Webmaster put 


a link to the school page for meeting announcements and reports when they come up.  


The Selectmen recommended putting together a Town Office Time Table and  a School Board 
Time Table and work out this issue between the two to reach an agreement.  


3.  Bow Area Agreement Study Committee consists of three people as follows: 



Jeff Trexler, Dunbarton School Board



Deborah Trottier, Dunbarton School Board



Jaret Duncan, Public Representative and Parent


4.  SAU Withdrawal and Reorganization Study Committee consists of seven people as follows: 



Jeff Trexler, Dunbarton School Board



Deborah Trottier, Dunbarton School Board



#19 SAU Superintendent



Public Members: 



Matthew Lavey



Norman Roberge



Mark Antonia



Deanne Pelletier


5.  5TH AND  6TH GRADERS PARTICIPATION IN MOUNTAIN VIEW SPORTS:


a.  Noted parents would like to have their children be able to participate in Mountain View 


sports programs at Goffstown. 




1.  At this point, Goffstown Mountain View only allows Dunbarton students to 



participate in non-cut sports such as wrestling, etc.  Does not allow for participation 



in field hockey or soccer.   



b.  This is not part of our plan and budget with regard to transportation, etc.  Who is 


responsible for the children, etc.  What about the late bus?



This situation is being discussed at this point.  
History of Dunbarton - School Curriculum: 

On a different issue, Les Hammond, Chairman, asked about the status of incorporating the History of Dunbarton into the school curriculum.  He noted that previously one of the former teachers had been doing this.  Is this still being done?    

Deborah Foster will look into this issue.  
Old Map of Dunbarton: 
Deborah Foster asked if the Historical Society/Town had a need for a map of Dunbarton/Pittsfield dated   1892.  

Ted Vallieres, President, Dunbarton Historical Society,  noted that it would be difficult to assess whether or not the Historical Society already had a copy of this map because all our materials are in the process of going through a preservation process.  Would be interested in obtaining this map if possible.  
Tree Trimming along Walkways at School: 

Les Hammond noted that there are some trees that need to be trimmed along the walkways at the School because they are interfering with the snow blowing of the school walkways.  The trees were planted too close to the walkway and the branches are now encroaching on the walkways.  
Deborah Foster noted that the Town (Board of Selectmen) is responsible for the outside of the school building and she agreed for the Town to do what needs to be done, etc.  

Solar Hot Water System: 
Les Hammond asked how the Solar Hot Water System was working.  Deborah Foster stated that there are still issues with the Solar Hot Water System in that first thing in the morning, the water is not hot.  

Ted Vallieres stated the problem was because of a valve issue in that the water continues to circulate in the system over night thus cooling the water down, etc.  John Stevens is working on correcting this issue. 

Community Center Sign/Canopy over Entrance - Dedicated to Harlan and Betty Ann Noyes:

Deborah Foster brought up the fact that the School Board was considering the possibility of using the monies given to the school in memory of  Betty Ann Noyes for a Canopy Structure to go over the entrance area so the children would be under cover during inclement weather while waiting for the bus.  In addition, there would be a sign rededicating the Community Center to the Noyes's.  The Selectmen and the School Board could work together to get this accomplished.  The PTO is also interested in combining forces for this. 

JEFF CROSBY, ROAD AGENT: 


Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, appeared before the Board of Selectmen to discuss bids for the Highway 
Department as follows: 


1.  Winter Road Salt


2.  Paving


3.  Road Striping


4.  Crack Sealing


5.  Equipment Rental


6.  Tree Trimming


Jeff Crosby noted that putting these bids out for a two year period would probably not make sense in 
these economic times because the price of oil is fluctuating so much.  


He noted that he knows that the Paving bid will have an escalation clause in it.  The other bids are 
based on cost of transportation which relates directly to fuel prices.

With regard to the Tree Trimming bid, it is based on certain equipment with an hourly rate.  


Ron Wanner asked if we can use prices from the State Contract for a comparison.  It was noted that 
the State fiscal year starts on July 1.  State contracts would be going out after July 1.  


Ron Wanner also asked if there is a way we can get all bidders to  bid on the same basis because it 
makes it very difficult to determine what the final bid is when we are using feet, ton, mile, job or 
pallet etc.  All bids should be bid on a consistent basis.    What about a bid proposal sheet sent out 
with the bid package  which is completed by the bidder listing the appropriate measure to be 
used for calculating the bid,  i.e.


   Road Striping:    ____________feet @ $________foot = 
Total Bid_____________

   Paving: $______________ Ton

   Road Salt:  $______________Delivered  per Ton

Line Comeau, Town Administrator, stated that the Bid Process  is presently that potential bidders 
call Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, for details.  Information is also on the Dunbarton Web Page.  

Road Public Hearing - Thursday, April 19, 2012:
Noted that the Road Public Hearing is scheduled for Thursday, April 19, 2012 at 7:00 p.m..  Proposed road projects for the coming year are as follows: 


1.  Finish Twist Hill Road


2.  Work on the intersection of Montalona Road and Robert Rogers Road


3.  Continue to do maintenance and ditch work where needed


4.  Pave Police Department parking lot


5.  Pave parking area between the Fire Department and the pond

Other Tentative Projects: 

1.  Ray Road from Route 13 to the Town's gravel pit 


2.  Several spots on Clifford Farms Road


3.  First section of Flintlock Farm Road


4.  Second portion of Armand's Way


5.  Metal culverts which have been eaten away, etc. should be replaced.


Stark Bridge: 

Will continue investigating possible repairs to Stark Bridge


Grader Tires: 


Les Hammond noted that grader tires appear to be needing replacement.  

OTHER DEPARTMENTS: 

PATRICK BOWNE, TRANSFER STATION MANAGER: 


Patrick Bowne, Transfer Station Manager, reported that he attended the  meeting of the Coop last week.  They are talking about the Concord vote of not going with Single Stream, etc.  Options as follows:   


a.  One of the options was a buy-out commitment and will come in with an agreement with Cassella 
for the first five years.  


b.  Second option would be a private operation by Cassella and the  Coop. 


c.  Do nothing at all.  


It was left to option (a) and (c).   Concord voted not to be involved at all.  The Coop will go back to 
the City of Concord within 15 days.  They are still trying to get Concord involved.  

Concord does not want to be financially responsible for the building.  Concord's responsibility would 
have been 41%.  

APPOINTMENTS: 


Dunbarton Town Hall and Theatre Restoration Committee:

MOTION:


Les Hammond made a motion that the following individuals be appointed as members of the 
Dunbarton Town Hall and Theatre Restoration Committee with a term ending 2013 :  Jonathan 
Wiggin, Steven Kennedy, Shelley Westenberg, Tiffany Dodd, Travis James, Ted Vallieres and Leslie 
Hammond.  Ted Vallieres seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a majority vote with Ron 
Wanner abstaining.  
TOWN OFFICE FURNACE BID: 

Line Comeau, Town Administrator, noted that Granite Group will be sending a representative to 
look over the furnace situation for the Town Offices and make recommendations on Thursday, April 
19th at 11:00 am. 

John Stevens, Ted Vallieres and Fred Mullen will be available.  

DUNBARTON PERSONNEL  PLAN:


Ted Vallieres noted that at the Seminar he recently attended, it was recommended that Town 
Personnel Plans be updated at least every two years.  Dunbarton's Personnel Plan has not been 
updated for a long time.  Would suggest that Line Comeau, Town Administrator, start using the 
LGC facsimile and meshing it with the Dunbarton Personnel Plan and present a chapter per week at 
each  Selectmen's Meeting for Selectmen's review.  


The LGC facsimile is at least 100 pages long whereas Dunbarton's is only about 20 pages or so.  

PROPOSED NEW FURNACE LOCATION: 


Ron Wanner stated he had recently spoken with the Cemetery Trustees and they stated that no 
mention was made of the possibility of putting a building to house the new furnace in the front of the 
Town Offices.  It was noted that John Stevens had attended the Cemetery Trustees meeting 
regarding the location of a proposed building.  Ron Wanner asked why this was not considered. 


Both Les Hammond and Ted Vallieres stated they felt that having a structure to house the furnace in 
the front of the Town Office Building would be a detriment to the character of the Town 
Common/Town Office Building and also would be blocking light from the windows, etc.  The 
Selectmen  decided to disregard this suggestion at the last Selectmen's meeting. 

REMINDER - MEETING AT PURGATORY POND ROAD RE ROAD UPGRADE: 


Les Hammond noted that there will be a meeting at Purgatory Pond Road regarding the road 
upgrade at 12:00 noon on Friday, April 13,  2012.  Les Hammond, Ron Wanner, and Ted Vallieres, 
Selectmen, will be in attendance along with Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, Barbara McCann, 
Building Department, and Brian Nordle, who will be responsible for the upgrades, etc.  


Ron Wanner asked if we should be contacting Fish and Game Department to make sure they know 
what we are doing.  

There being no further business, the following motion was made: 

MOTION:

Ron Wanner made a motion that the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen adjourn the meeting of the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen at 8:30 p.m.  Ted Vallieres  seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Alison R. Vallieres

Recording Secretary

________________________

Les Hammond, Chairman

_________________________

        Ron Wanner, Selectman

        _________________________
        Ted Vallieres, Selectman
